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archaeological features, but more often they are used to locate patterns in the landscape 
that may have been caused by human use and occupancy. Human impact on the 
environment often involves changes in natural sediments through such activities as 
constructing features and discarding food refuse. Human impact can also alter the soil 
chemistry and soil density so that it is not suitable for supporting certain kinds of 
plants. Thus, archaeological sites can often be distinguished in aerial photographs by 
patterns of vegetation. For example, linear patterns of vegetation that differ from sur-
rounding areas may indicate an ancient path or road; an isolated patch of shrubs within 
a forest of trees may indicate a village or field; and a canopy of vegetation that thrives 
on soils with a high pH may lie over a shell midden.

It was once necessary for archaeologists to either commission their own aerial 
photos or get permission to use existing photos from those who had them, which was 
not always easy or inexpensive. In the majority of cases, the Google Earth program 
has replaced the need or desire to use commercial aerial photos.

Drones, also known as Unpiloted Aerial Vehicles or UAVs, have become a relatively 
low-cost option for looking for and documenting archaeological sites. The kind of 
drones used by archaeologists are typically relatively small remote-controlled planes 
or copters intended for hobbyists rather than military or high-end surveillance. 
Archaeologists fit the drones with imaging equipment, allowing them to take photos 
from hundreds or thousands of meters in the air.

FIGURE 5.1  Using a 
Drone in Archaeology. 
Drones, also known as 

Unpiloted Aerial 
Vehicles or UAVs, are 

used widely in archae-
ological fieldwork. This 
photo, taken by Morag 
Kersel, is of archaeolo-

gist Chad Hill prepar-
ing to launch a drone 
for aerial mapping a 

Bronze Age site in 
Jordan.
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